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ANNUAL MEETING OF PARISH COUNCIL MINUTES

Thursday 11th May 2023 at 7:00 p.m. at Cam Vale Community Hall, Wildewood Rise, Longburton

Present: Cllrs N Williams, S Coombs (SC), J Duguid (JD), R Foreman (RF), J Kendall (JK), P Jesty (PK), B Lane (BL)
1. Election of Chairman for the forthcoming year 
Cllr Williams was nominated and unanimously elected to serve as Chairman and signed the Chairman’s Acceptance of Office.
2. Election of Vice-Chairman for the forthcoming year
Cllr Kell, although not present, had offered to serve as Vice Chairman and was unanimously elected.

3. Confirmation of Parish committees
The Chairman confirmed that the Cam Vale Community Hall Committee would be a committee of the Parish Council and would include Cllrs Williams, Kell and Duguid. 

The CVCH Steering Group, comprising Cllr Wiliams, Mr Tom Gilchrist and Mr Tony 
Kimber would continue with the same terms of reference and when the Hall is passed to the CVCH Trustees it will be dissolved.
 
4. Apologies for absence
Councillor Kell.
5. Declarations of Interest
None
6. Annual Return, Internal Audit Report and Accounting Statements
The Clerk confirmed that the Internal Audit had been completed and issues had been raised in relation to:

a) Berkeley’s Field
The internal auditor had noted that Berkeley’s Field was not actively managed by the Parish Council even though it held a controlling interest. The Parish Council had not been able to confirm any balance held within the bank account at the financial year end and therefore it was not appropriate to treat this as a Parish Council reserve.

The Clerk in preparing the Accounting Statements had therefore excluded Berkeley’s Field funds from the Parish Council balances and this required consequential amendments to the accounting statements for 2021/20222.

BL offered to look at the issue of accounting for Berkley’s Field going forward. It will be an Agenda Item at the next CVPC Meeting.

b) Insurance Provision

The internal auditor had queried the insurance provision for the new Cam Vale Community Hall. The insurers have been contacted and an amendment to the policy schedule had been made to specifically state that the hall is owned by Cam Vale Parish Council.

The Chairman signed the Annual Governance Statement and Accounting statements. 

These will be submitted to auditors BDO LLP with suitable explanations. 
 
7. Conflict of interest with external auditors BDO LLP

The Parish Council agreed that there was no conflict of interest with external auditors BDO LLP. 
 
CAM VALE PARISH COUNCIL 

Minutes of the meeting held on Thursday 11th May 2023 at 7:15 p.m. at Cam Vale Community Hall, Wildewood Rise, Longburton

Present: 

Cllrs N Williams (Chairman), S Coombs (SC), J Duguid (JD), R Foreman (RF), J Kendall (JK), P Jesty (PJ), B Lane (BL)

Tom Gilchrist (TG) Chris Cross (CC) – CVCH Committee/NCH Steering committee

David Green, the Clerk and three members of the public

Apologies for absence

Cllr Kell and Unitary Councillor Penfold. 

2.       Declaration of Interest & Requests for Dispensation

Cllr Lane re Holnest PCC grant request.

3.      Minutes approval 

The minutes of the meeting 11th March 2023 were approved. Proposed JD, 2nd RF

4.       Matters arising from the minutes not covered by agenda items below

The Chairman welcomed all to the meeting.
         
5.     Public Session

Concern was expressed regarding the management of Berkeley’s Field and lack of transparency concerning the financial arrangements. The Chairman confirmed that this has never been fully understood even though the Parish Council held a 51%/49% majority controlling interest in the entity. Graham Sargent of Holnest who manages the Field advised that it is operated as Farm Business Tenancy attached to his own farm and is in receipt of subsidy income only and that this is likely to disappear in the next two years or so. 

The Chairman noted that the funds are held effectively for the Parish of Holnest and thought ought to be given to possible uses of any surplus generated. BL will review the operation of Berkeley’s Field before the next scheduled meeting of the Parish Council. 

 6.     Finances
          
         6.1 Retrospective Payments approved:

         
	Date 
	Supplier
	Reason 
	Amount  

	20/03/2023
	Longburton Village Hall
	Hall Hire
	 £          55.00 

	23/03/2023
	David Green - Expenses
	Expenses as advised
	 £          44.52 

	23/03/2023
	Office Furniture Online
	NCH equipment  
	 £        446.40 

	27/03/2023
	Slade Parry
	QS fee 
	 £        762.00 

	27/03/2023
	Tom Gilchrist 
	NCH equipment  
	 £          29.85 

	27/03/2023
	Tom Gilchrist 
	NCH - BT
	 £          39.54 

	28/03/2023
	David Green
	March 2023 pay
	 £        336.08 

	30/03/2023
	Tony Kimber 
	NCH equipment  
	 £        438.92 

	30/03/2023
	Tony Kimber 
	NCH equipment  
	 £        448.99 

	31/03/2023
	Tom Gilchrist 
	NCH equipment  
	 £          62.00 

	31/03/2023
	Nigel Williams 
	NCH equipment  
	 £            9.07 

	11/04/2023
	DAPTC - Subscription fee
	Subscription
	 £        376.29 

	11/04/2023
	Octopus Energy 
	NCH electricity
	 £        258.83 

	12/04/2023
	HMRC - PAYE
	PAYE
	 £        244.20 

	12/04/2023
	Tom Gilchrist
	NCH expenses
	 £          11.98 

	28/04/2023
	David Green 
	April 2023 pay
	 £        336.08 

	02/05/2023
	Cam Vale Community Hall
	Hall Hire
	 £          20.00 

	02/05/2023
	Crestmoor
	NCH - Cert 16
	 £   18,000.00 
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6.2   New payments to authorise

Clerks’ expenses of £ 48.89 were agreed. Proposed NW, 2nd SC 

6.3 Financial Report 

The Clerk noted that the precept instalment and VAT Repayment had been received; the   deposit account for the New Hall still held around £ 10k, to which the bulk of the VAT repayment received, some £ 6k, would be added.

The Chairman and Tom Gilchrist confirmed that there was still a balance owing to the contractor but there were some snagging works to be completed. There should be a residual £3k remaining after all remaining costs for the CVCH including the bat survey for the old hall and the costs of a lease have been met.  

6.4 Grant Applications

The Parish Council had received a request for funding from Holnest PCC in relation to churchyard maintenance. 

The Chairman noted the Parish Council, had over time, gradually increased the grant to local churches. In recent years the same sum, £ 300, had been granted to each of the PCCs, Holnest, Lillington and Longburton.

The Chairman felt that the churches should fundraise for their own maintenance costs through Dorset Historic Churches and other bodies. In order to be equitable, special treatment should not be given to any particular parish church. 

The Clerk noted that the legal powers enabling Parish Councils to provide funding the churches are contradictory, there only being a specific legal power to provide funding to closed churchyards, although funding for the general benefit of a community is possible. 

The Chairman proposed that the annual grant to Holnest, Lillington and Longburton be increased to £ 350. Proposed NW, 2nd JK. This proposal was unanimously agreed. 
. 
 7.     Planning matters

7.1 Applications update 

An updated register of applications had been circulated to the Council. It was noted that there were no decisions in relation to Longburton Village Hall – further bat surveys are awaited – or in relation to the equestrian centre at Leweston School. 

7.2 New applications to consider:

A new application had been received but not in time for the meeting and would be circulated in due course. 

8.     New Community Hall update
         
       Tom Gilchrist of the Steering Group provided an update. 

The CVCH has substantively completed with snagging issues relating to the front door and a serving hatch to be resolved. 

The hall is being well used for badminton, short mat bowls and table tennis. Pickle ball will start in the autumn. There are plans for quiz nights and Tea Dances and a birthday party has been booked. The art club will be returning. 

Chris Crooks confirmed that in order encourage groups back to the Hall, bookings are half price until the end of June 2023. 

Work has commenced on drawing up a lease for the handover of the Hall from the Parish Council to the Trustees

The Hall should break even in the medium term. 

The Children’s Play area still requires some signage and bins have not yet been delivered 

The Chairman confirmed that he is discussing with the contractor how best to resolve the door issue and there are other minor issues concerning the emergency exit lights to be resolved. Consideration is being given to acquiring an electronic booking system which will be tablet controlled and will allow users to remotely turn on the heating and lighting. 

It was noted that there had been some unauthorised use of the car park by near residents for domestic reasons. The Chairman noted that it would be preferable if permission had been sought in the first instance. 

9. Speed Indicator Device 

The Chairman noted that was the right time for the Parish Council to proceed with the purchase of a SID, there being the funding available and with the New Hall project being substantively complete. 

The Clerk had established that the cost of a Morelock unit would be £ 2,595 plus VAT although there may need to be solar connectors for the posts which are £ 220 plus VAT each. 


It was noted that there are now volunteers to rotate the SID and therefore paying for a service by Dorset Council would not be appropriate. 

It was agreed that the Parish Council should proceed to purchase the SID but the final decision in relation to how this would be arranged and whether any solar connectors would be required would be taken by Cllr Kell.  Proposed NW, 2nd JD. 

10.  Highways Issues

         It was noted that a hedge at the Leweston turning is overgrown and is obscuring visibility; there were also faded speed limiter signs in Longburton. The Chairman advised that these issues should be reported to Dorset Council via the portal link.

	The issue of a zebra crossing near the CVCH would be discussed at the Annual Parish meeting on 23rd May, as would the question of whether a 20 mph would be appropriate anywhere in Longburton.

	It was agreed that there are ongoing concerns regarding speeding through Longburton and the presence of the camera van would be helpful.

	JD noted that the Speedwatch Team had recently recorded 25 excess speeders and this information should be provided to the Dorset Road Safety Team 

11. Correspondence 

      Correspondence received as noted below had been circulated to Councillors: 

		Date
	From 
	Subject/Topic

	21/03/2023
	Dorset Highways
	SID evaluation

	22/03/2023
	DAPTC
	DAPTC survey to let us know your thoughts on training

	14/02/2023
	Cindy Marks
	Rebuilt Dry stone wall – Neighbour dispute

	29/03/2023
	DAPTC
	DAPTC Training E-News - April 2023

	29/03/2023
	Dorset Council
	NEWS: Car parking increases

	31/03/2023
	Dorset Highways
	TEMPORARY CLOSURE OF A352, MIDDLEMARSH

	05/04/2023
	Mary Williams
	Dentist Near Me - website listing request

	08/04/2023
	PCSO Mark Jones
	March Police Crime Report

	13/04/2023
	Dorset Highways
	TEMPORARY OVERNIGHT CLOSURE OF A30 

	13/04/2023
	Jan Millward
	Website inclusion request - Countrymen’s clubs

	15/04/2023
	Dilys Gartside
	20mph for Dorset's people?

	15/04/2023
	Paul Wright
	Longburton telephone box

	19/04/2023
	DAPTC
	Stress Awareness Month

	19/04/2023
	DAPTC
	DAPTC Central Area Committee Councils 

	22/04/2023
	Stephen Robilliard 
	Speed Camera.

	26/04/2023
	Dorset Highways
	TEMPORARY CLOSURE OF BRISTER END

	26/04/2023
	Dorset Highways
	TEMPORARY CLOSURE OF LOWER STREET, LILLING

	28/04/2023
	DAPTC
	Infrastructure Funding Statements 2021/22 (CIL & S106)

	10/05/2023
	Holnest PCC
	Churchyard grant request



	Specific correspondence notes:
· Advertising - it was agreed that the PC website should not accept any commercial advertising requests
· Paint Box - JD agreed to take look after the box of paint for the telephone box 
· 20 is plenty in Dorset – holding reply to Dillys Gartside to be sent until open discussions with the local police are carried out during the forthcoming Longburton Annual PC Meeting.
    
12. Matters for the next meeting:

· Berkeley’s Field update
· Community Hall update

13.  Date of Next meetings:  

      Date to be advised - at the New Community Hall, Longburton. 




4

